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By the time Ed Kilpatrick finished the seventh grade, he had
outgrown the one-room schoolhouse in rural Iowa that kept
students until the eighth grade.

He figured he had learned all he could, so he dropped out
and worked on the family farm, feeding his love for animals
and motors. He later moved to Chicago and worked in a bank,
riding in an armored truck that delivered bonds.

Kilpatrick died at his Longmont home on June 14, just short
of his 101st birthday.

Several years after dropping out, he decided he should
continue his education. So he studied on his own, and even
without a high school degree, he was accepted into college.
He earned degrees in education and electrical engineering.

Eventually, he was recruited by the U.S. government to be
part of a group of bright, young scientists called "The
Brain," which used a radar device to track U-boats during
World War II. Kilpatrick has the patent on the invention. He
told his family he got the idea by watching the pattern in
which bees fly.

"What was I thinking when I joined that team?" he mused. "I
was an Iowa farm boy with all those top scientists."

Kilpatrick never lost his interest in farming or science.
And he kept a sharp mind until the end, his family said.

For years, he and his wife, Helen Kilpatrick, could feed
their entire family "except for salt and pepper" from their
small farm, said daughter Kathy Kilpatrick.

On Ed Kilpatrick's 100th birthday, his son John, a
Broomfield resident, gave him a red riding lawn mower, which
he used to maintain his garden, especially the showy cannas
he loved.

"I think he secretly hoped the thing would break down so he
could repair the motor," said another daughter, Dorothy
Hansen of Aurora.

"He loved motors. It was your lucky day if your car broke
down in front of his house. Motors were a miracle to him. He
had grown up in an era when everything was by horse and by
hand."

At 87, Ed Kilpatrick bought a computer and used it to work
out mathematical formulas "just for grins," Kathy Kilpatrick
said.

His energy finally slowed about a month before he died. He
told family members he was "of no account," an expression he
had heard in his youth to describe a person with no energy,
Hansen said.

Edward L. Kilpatrick was born July 26, 1903, near Waukon,
Iowa. He earned an education degree from Iowa State Teachers
College and an electrical engineering degree at the
University of Iowa.

Kilpatrick was riding a bus from Cedar Rapids to Waukon when
a young teacher, Helen F. Rock, struck up a conversation
with him.

"He was a pretty fine fellow," she said. So she gave
Kilpatrick, a taciturn, shy man, her phone number, and they
began dating.

"I think my mother practically had to grab him around the
ankles," said Hansen, laughing.

They married July 26, 1936, living in Virginia while he
worked for the government and was in the Coast Guard. Even
there, Kilpatrick had a milk cow. "He'd milk the cow, come
in and change to a coat and tie and go to work in the heart
of Washington, D.C.," Hansen said. They moved to Boulder in
1954 when he got a job at the National Bureau of Standards,
where he worked until retiring. They moved to Longmont
several years ago.

In addition to his wife, two daughters and son, Kilpatrick
is survived by four other daughters, Helen Manson of New
Bloomfield, Mo., Therese Kilpatrick of Longmont, Elizabeth
Sherry of Seekonk, Mass., and Rita Hall of Aurora; four
other sons, Ed Kilpatrick of Longmont, Charles Kilpatrick of
Boulder, Thomas Kilpatrick of Loveland and Mike Kilpatrick
of Ventura, Calif.; 27 grandchildren; 17
great-grandchildren; and a sister, Mary Howe of Waukon. A
daughter, Mary Kilpatrick, preceded him in death.



